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Special H 2S gas equipment needed to kill well

Gas well blowout east 
of Ozona closes I-IO

by Scotty Moore
A section of Interstate 10 between 

Ozona and Sonora was closed to 
through traffic Tuesday night and 
most of Wednesday as a result of a 
poisonous gas well blowout seven 
miles east of Ozona and one-half 
mile south of the interstate on the 
Hemphill Ranch.

J. Cleo Thompson No. 1 Clayton- 
Hemphill was reported to law 
enforcement officers as having rup
tured at 10:30 p.m. Jan. 3. Poisonous 
H2S gas was spewing into the 
atmosphere causing Department of 
Public Safety and Crockett County 
Sheriff’s Department personnel to 
kop the flow of traffic at Ozona and 
Sonora. “ All traffic was diverted 
through Eldorado,”  said Chief 
Deputy Jim Wilson. “ We set up 
headquarters at the DPS office, and 
we all worked together.”

People on ranches as far as 10-12 
miles north of the well were notified 
of the possible danger, and many left 
their homes voluntarily.

Ozona Volunteer Fire Department 
members with training in H2S rescue 
procedured were called to the scene

to make sure H2S equipment was 
being used correctly by law enforce
ment personnel and company of
ficials.

“ H2S gas is very deadly. It has the 
odor of rotten eggs, and when you 
stop smelling it, you’re a gonner,” 
said Fire Chief Dorris Haire. “The 
only protection from it is using the 
proper breathing mask and air 
supply, or just staying as far away as 
you possibly can.”

The rupture at the well head was 
reported to have been caused by an 
ice ball in the tubing hitting the well 
head and causing threads to strip.

Well blow-out specialists from 
Odessa, employees of Boots and 
Coots of Houston, were called to the 
scene to give technical advice to 
company officials and Haliburton 
employees on the proper method of 
shutting down the well.

A 200-foot line was laid to the 
wellhead, and brine water was 
pumped at 8,000 pounds pressure to 
overcome the 2,700 pounds gas 
pressure escaping from the rupture. 
The escaping gas caused the brine

water to be forced outward into the 
air, resulting in a 200 foot high gas 
mist cloud above the wellhead.

Around 1 p.m. Wednesday, the 
remaining threads holding the well
head gave way,.opening the well 
completely into the atmosphere.

After a change in wind direction, 
all but a skeleton crew left the Circle 
Bar Truck Corral.

The well was finally capped 
Wednesday afternoon with a blowout 
preventer which was bolted into 
place by a crew from Lilly Construc
tion.

“ I cannot over-emphasize how 
well the DPS, Sheriff’s Department, 
firemen, game warden and county 
officials all worked together. Every
one knew what to do and when to do 
it,” said Chief Deputy Wilson. “ We 
all worked in unison. Company 
officials provided us with anything 
and everything that we needed 
without question. If we hadn’t had 
those guys in the fire department, I 
don’t know what we would have 
done. They really know their stuff.”
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“I cannot over-emphasize how well the D PS, Sheriff’s Department, firemen, 

game warden and county officials all worked together.”

............Chief Deputy Wilson
J. Cleo Thompson’s Clayton-Hemphlll wdD #1 

developed a high pressure H2S leak Tuesday night, 
Feb. 3. Nearness to I-IO required rerouting of

Sonora-Ozona traffic through Eldorado.
Gas can be seen escaping from the Christmas tree at 

the well site.
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Baggett announces for trustee Counties tO Split money Sutton asks re-election to board
Penn Baggett, Crockett County 

rancher and businessman, has an
nounced that he is a candidate for 
trustee of the Crockett County 
Common Consolidated School Dis
trict.

A lifetime resident of the county, 
Baggett is a 1963 graduate of Ozona 
High School. He earned a B.B.A 
from the University of Texas at 
Austin in 1967.

He is the son of a career Crockett 
County teacher and the father of two 
school-age children.

“ My purpose in filing is to try to 
serve the educational system and 
community that provided me with 
good public education,” says Bag
gett. He is interested in hearing from 
anyone with comments regarding the 
school and trustee position.

Circle Bar Racing makes 
clean sweep a t car shows

The Cobra body came in kit form 
and took 90-95 eight hour working 
days to finish. Tom built the engine 
and Reneau did all of the body work 
which included painting, fitting the 
hood, doors and instrument panel.

The Cobra is a registered show car 
of the Winston Corporation Auto
mobile Shows, which is a division of 
the Inter Show Car Association.

All of the Circle Bar Racing show 
cars and boat have Ford engines 
engineered and built by Tom 
Mitchell.

“ We are very proud of our first 
place wins over stiff competition, 
and we have entered other shows 
coming up to help add to our trophy 
collection,” said Reneau. The next 
big show is the Inter Show Car 
Association to be held in Dallas Feb. 
20- 22 .

by Scotty Moore
Tom Mitchell’s NAS car, boat. 

Cobra, Bronco and ’47 Ford Sprint T 
pickup have been making clean 
sweeps at car shows with first place 
trophies and four plaques to show for 
Circle Bar’s expertise in building 
engines, body work and overall 
appearance.

Central High School in San Angelo 
has the NAS racing car on display at 
this time, said Ed Reneau.

This car recently won first place in 
its class at the M & M Production 
Car Show held Jan. 9-10 at the 
coliseum in San Angelo.

“ We literally had to drag the 
Bronco away from Tom and left him 
afoot,” said Reneau. “Tom build the 
engines in the Cobra, Bronco, and 
’47 Ford Sprint T pickup, and we are 
extremely proud of them.”

Tax money in escrow pending 
settlement of a Harris County suit 
will be split between Crockett and 
Harris Counties, County Attorney 
Tom Cameron told commissioners 
Monday.

The suit stemmed from Harris 
County’s attempt to recover tax 
money paid in Crockett County by 
Hollywood Marine, a barge company 
which claimed Crockett County as its 
headquarters.

A fourth discrimination suit has 
been filed against the county by a 
former employee, Cameron said. 
The three previous suits filed by the 
same individual have ^been decided 
in Crockett County’s favor.

Cameron and Bill Boswell, interim 
hospital administrator, were in Aus
tin last week on to testify regarding 
legislation to form a hospital district 
here. The bill, titled Bill 88, was well 
received according to Cameron. The 
Ozonans met with Sen. Bill Sims and 
Rep. Gerald Geistweidt.

Commissioners agreed to pay a fee 
of $500 which had been submitted in 
connection with a livestock theft 
case. The county cannot give a 
reward, but can pay an informant fee 
for information leading to the arrest 
and conviction of anyone accused of 
livestock theft.

This is only the second time in 50 
years the fee has been applied for 
according to Judge A. O. Fields.

House Fuel was low bidder on 
gasoline for the county vehicles. 
Other firms submitting bids were 
Sonora-Ozona Oil Company and 
Shelton Oil.

Bids were also opened from 
Crockett County National Bank and 
Ozona National Bank for depository 
of county funds. No decision was 
reached during the regular session of 
court. The two bids will be compared 
by Jim Dudley, county treasurer, 
and a selection made.

The court passed a resolution 
commending members of the Ozona 
Volunteer Fire Department for their 
superior work in containing the 
Skains Garage fire last month. The 
department was praised for its 
service to the community.

During the reports by various 
department heads, commissioners 
heard updates from County Road 
Supervisor Eddie Moore, Parks 
Supervisor Onecimo Ortiz, Librarian 
Louise Ledoux, Hospital Adminis
trator Bill Boswell, Helping Hands 
representative Jerry Hill and Civic 
Center Director Garland Young.

Commissioners were asked to 
bring their plans for seal coating of 
highways in each precinct to the next 
meeting. Plans for road work include 
three miles per precinct and the 
cemetery.

Budget allocations for paving and 
equipment for 1987 amount to 
$172,000. Funds for last year’s 
paving and equipment totaled 
$182,473 with $22,326 spent on 
equipment. Current estimates are 
$19,000 per mile to retop and 
approximately half that to seal coat.

Use of the rifle range for a dump 
ground was a complaint voiced by 
Ortiz. Drinking at the cemetery was 
also mentioned as a problem. Judge 
Fields suggested that the Attorney 
General’s Office be contacted to see 
what the county can and can’t do 
with regard to the cemetery prob
lem.

Counties have no ordinance pass
ing power, reminded Fields. The 
measure has been brought before 
the Texas Legislature every year for 
10 years, Fields said.

Raising the drinking age to 21 has 
helped tyremendously around the 
Civic Center, said Garland Young, 
who reported no problems at the 
center.

Mrs. Ledoux announced that 
Elizabeth Clark is the new president 
of the Crockett County Public Library 
Board. She replaces Sandy and Jack 
Baggett who were given a certificate 
of appreciation by the board for their 
work.

During a report by Bosworth, 
Commissioner Jack Williams re
quested that he be put on record that 
the court didn’t say it would close the 
hospital if people don’t vote for the 
hospital district.

Total cash deposits for the hospital 
during January were $30,730.71 and 
disbursem ents were $78,298.27. 
There were 223 visits to the 
emergency room. 193 were released, 
six transferred and 18 admitted. 
There were 322 laboratory pro
cedures done and 64 x-rays. A total 
of 21 ambulance runs were recorded 
for the month.

The Care Center reported total 
revenues for January of $37,525.46 
and total disbursements of 
$68,483.04.

Boswell informed that the Care 
Center received a superior rating 
during a recent state inspection.

Helping Hands served 602 meals 
in January for an average of 28.66 
meals a day. Hill said. Contributions

Jeffrey Sutton, incumbent of the 
Crockett County School Board, has 
filed for re-election. Jeffrey has 
served six years on the board of 
trustees and the last two as president 
of the board.

Jeffrey and his wife. Carmen, 
have lived in Ozona for 18 years. 
They have two children, Cody 16, 
who attends Ozona High School, and 
Stefny 10, who attends Ozona 
Intermediate School.

He is in the ranching business as 
well as the oil contract pumping 
business. He is a graduate of Texas 
Tech University.

Jeffrey has completed 20 hours of 
school board training in Austin, San 
Antonio and in the local region. This 
is a requirement of House Bill 72. All 
member of the board must have this 
required leadership training by the 
board election date of 1988.

Jeffrey has been very interested 
and active in Ozona community 
development. He has served on the 
Crockett County Hospital Board, 
Ozona Chamber of Commerce, Parks 
Board and as election judge. He is an 
active 4-H leader, is on the Crockett 
County Tax Appraisal Board, a 
member of the County Extension 
Livestock and Range Committee. He 
is also a director of the Texas Sheep 
and Goat Raisers and secretary/ 
treasurer of the Mohair Council of 
America.

averaged 82 cents per meal.
Commodities were distributed to 

182 families Jan. 22.
The court appointed Pete Mal

donado to the hospital board to 
replace Leo Cervantez. The recently 
appointed Cervantez had informed 
the court that lack of time would 
prevent him from serving.

A list of names for the Historical 
Commission for 1987-1988 was also 
approved by the court. Those to 
serve are: Mrs. Pleas Childress, 
chairman; Mr. and Mrs. R. A. 
Harrell, Mrs. Ira Carson, Mr. and 
Mrs. Lee Graves, Mr. and Mrs. Bill 
Cooper, Mrs. Mary Friend, Mrs. 
Mary K. Brewer, Mrs. Totsy Hagel
stein, Mr. and Mrs. Brock Jones, 
Mr. and Mrs. Dick Kirby, Mrs. Beth 
Boyd, Mrs. John D. Stokes and Mrs. 
Cry stelle Childress.

In other matters before the court, 
commissioners approved the annual 
budget and amended the 1986 
county budget and approved re
investment of county school funds.

■

“ 1 am very interested in the youth 
of Crockett County and will make 
every effort to continue to support 
our quality education,” said Sutton. 
“ 1 feel that having served six years 
on the board of trustees and having 
served through the implementation 
of House Bill 72, I am qualified for 
another term on the Crockett County 
school board.

“Thank you for the support and 
confidence you have given me in the 
Past. The future of our public school 
system is more important than ever. 
1 would appreciate your considera
tion on April 4th.”

Weather Forecast
FROM THE

NATIONAL WEATHER 
SERVICE

Compiled by KRCT RADIO

THURSDAY THRU SATURDAY:

Fair with little temperature 
change. The highs in the low to 
mid 70’s with lows in the low to 
mid 40’s.

PAST WEEK

Feb. 3
RAIN LO HI 

38 77
Feb. 4 48 65
Feb. 5 .95 46 53
Feb. 6 35 45
Feb. 7 36 64
Feb. 8 38 76
Feb. 9 33 62
Feb. 10 51
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This-n-That
s s ' ' "

Snips, Quips, 
&. Lifts

by Lottie Lee Baker

Tact is the ability to make a point
without making an enemy.

* * * *
Diet is the penalty we pay for 

exceeding the feed limit.
«««Die

The upper crust is usually held 
together with a lot of dough.

««lit I»
A person complained he was 

having trouble with his car. The 
engine wouldn’t start and the 
payments wouldn’t stop.

Those who criticize the younger 
generation seem to forget who 
reared it.

* * * *
It’s a toss-up whether it is worse to 

be old and bent or young and broke.

For many the idea of poverty is 
black and white television.

The dove of peace still finds the 
world covered with the waters of 
hate and jealousy.

Some people never exaggerate - 
they just remember big.

****
Looks are deceiving - a dollar looks 

the same as it did ten years ago.

Nothing is something many people 
are good for.

What we really need is a soap 
powder that would prevent a tele-

Never before has the world had so 
many big problems and so many 
little minds.

phone ring in the bathtub.

Old Maid’s Lament: Whenever I 
find a man that would make a good 
husband - he is.

«Hill»»

If gossips would tend to their 
knitting they wouldn’t get tangled up 
in so many yarns.

When a man marries he gets 
sixteen wives: four richer, four 
poorer, four better, four worse.

Most of us carry our own 
stumbling block around with us, we 
camouflage it with a hat.

Today’s mighty oak is just yester
day’s little nut that just stood its 
ground.

There’s always free cheese in the 
mousetraps, but the mice there 
aren’t happy.

A LIFT FOR THE WEEK

No man ever got lost on a straight 
road.

Dudley services
Lovella E. Dudley died Wednes

day. Feb. 4, 1987, in San Angelo at 
the age of 89. She had been residing 
in Concho Manor East.

Funeral services were held at 10 
a.m. Friday in Ozona United Me
thodist Church. Burial followed in 
Cedar Hill Cemetery.

Mrs. Dudley was bom Jan. 9, 1898 
in Graham. She was a former piano 
and organ teacher and a member of

Ozona United Methodist Church.
She is survived by one daughter, 

Ms. Gem Ella Stokes of Austin; one 
son and daughter-in-law, Jim and 
Maridel Dudley of Ozona; four 
grandchildren, Sheri Gem and Jay 
Stokes of Austin, Bill Dudley of 
Dallas, and Mark Dudley of Ozona; 
one sister-in-law, Mrs. Ruby Eddle- 
man Heath of Fort Worth and 
numerous nieces and nephews.

Yruegas rites Saturday 
in Catholic Church

Maria N. Yruegas died Saturday, 
Feb. 7, 1987, in Shannon West Texas 
Memorial Hospital in San Angelo. 
She was 66.

Funeral services were at 2 p.m. 
Tuesday in Our Lady of Perpetual 
Help Catholic Church. Burial fol
lowed in Lima Cemetery under di
rection of Wagoner Funeral Home.

Mrs. Yuregas was born May 15, 
1920 in Ozona and was a lifetime 
resident. She was a member of the 
Church of Christ.

Survivors include two sons. Albino 
Yruegas and Jesus Yruegas, both of

Ozona; six daughters, Mrs. Jesusita 
Ybarra and Basilia Castillo, both of 
Ozona, Mrs. Juanita Salina and Mrs. 
Refugia Castillo, both of Odessa, 
Carolina Galindo of Crance, and 
Mrs. Ofelia Castanida of Midland; 
six sisters, Christy Nerviaze and 
Marcelina Solona, both of San 
Antonio, Frences Hernandez, Con
suelo Padilla, Mercedes Monteavaro 
and Diana Salas, all of California; 
two brothers, Frank Nerviaze and 
Fred Nerviaze, both of Ozona; 34 
grandchildren and 10 great-grand
children.

Munoz funeral
Ricardo Munoz, 40, died Saturday, 

Feb. 7, 1987, in San Angelo
following a traffic accident.

Funeral services were at 10 a.m. 
Tuesday in Our Lady of Perpetual 
Help Catholic Church. Burial was in 
Lima Cemetery directed by Wagoner 
Funeral Home.

He was a member of the Catholic 
Church.

Survivors include three brothers, 
Abel Munoz of North Carolina, 
Leonel Munoz and Eddie Vitiela, 
both of Ozona; and two uncles, 
Johnny Ramirez of San Angelo and 
Alfonso Ramirez of Ozona.

Convenience Store
is looking for parttime and 

fulltime employees. Flexible 
shifts. Immediate openings for 

aggressive, self-motivating 
individuals eager for advancement

Apply in person at
Shot’s

Hwv.290 392-3227
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Door decorations were made in 
Monday morning’s craft class. Resi
dents designing fancy hearts were 
Lucia Rios, Juana Hernandez, To- 
masa Ramos, Doris Robnett, Edna 
Wallace and Moriama Perez. We 
would like to thank volunteer Doris 
Karr for her assistance.

Exercise class was followed by a 
game of basketball Monday after
noon. Residents attending were 
Juana Hernandez, Elzy Bishop, 
Samuel Martinez, Jesus Hernandez, 
Lucia Rios, Maggie Crawford, Mo
riama Perez and Edna Wallace. 
Juana and Edna tied for the lead. 
Kathy Bortz was the helpful volun
teer.

Tuesday morning’s bingo volun
teers were: Melinda Hokit, Sophie 
Kyle, Dorothy Doll and Mattie 
Cooper. Prize winners were: Jesus 
Hernandez, Samuel Martinez, To- 
masa Ramos, Virginia Hoover, Theo 
Burns, Emma Taylor, Rebekah West 
and Alice Ross.

With crochet hooks in hand, 
residents headed for the Day Room 
Tuesday afternoon for an hour of 
crocheting and friendly fellowship. 
Various patterns and stitches were 
shared, and hon>emade pound cake, 
compliments of Dorothy Doll, was 
served. We would like to invite 
anyone interested in crocheting or 
who would like to learn, to join us 
next Tuesday, Feb. 17, at 3:30.

Wednesday morning’s ceramic | 
workshop was assisted by Ruth; 
Hester, Marie Pierson, and new 
volunteer Janet Wellman. We would 
like to thank Janet for dropping by, 
and we hope to see her again next; 
week. Residents participating were:

C are Center 
News

by JoAnne Marshall 
Activities Director

Bertha Miller, Juana Hernandez, 
Tomasa Ramos, Moriama Perez and 
Doris Robnett. Three games were 
played. Hazel solved one of the 
puzzles and Theo solved the others.

Sunday worship service was pre
sented by members of Our Lady of 
Perpetual Hands Catholic Church. A 
number of hymns were sung.

Juana Hernandez, Moriama Perez, 
Tomasa Ramos, Edna Wallace, 
Hazel McDaniel and Theo Bums.

Thursday morning’s beauty shop 
volunteers were: Melinda Hokit, 
Lola Rios, Joann Williamson, Vivian 
Hughes and Clara Byrd. Clara 
demonstrated her ability to play not 
only the piano but the organ as well. 
Residents were delighted.

Mid-week Bible study was pre
sented by Jim Gray of First Baptist 
Church. Glenda Henderson played 
the piano. A short visitation fol
lowed.

Mass was conducted by Father 
Albert Tijerina Thursday afternoon 
during the Spanish Hour of Priase. 
Afterward, Herbierto Gutierrez 
played the guitar.

Virginia Hoover won the special 
game played in Friday’s bingo for a 
perfumed talc donated by Anna Bell 
Patrick. Other winners were: Fran
cisco Lopez, Samuel Martinez, To
masa Ramos, Edna Wallace, Mo
riama Perez and Rebekah West. 
Volunteers were: Melinda Hokit, 
Lillian Tambunga, Dorothy Doll and 
Mattie Cooper.

Friday afternoon. Wheel of For
tune was played. Vanna White was 
played by volunteer Vivian Hughes. 
She wore a long evening gown, wine 
in color, with a matching lace jacket. 
Other helpful volunteers were Do
rothy Doll, Melinda Hokit and Clara 
Byrd. Contestants were: Theo 
Burns, Hazel McDaniel, Emma 
Taylor, Myrtle Post, Lucia Rios,

Community
Calendar

Feb. 11
Mac Users Club, 7 p.m., com

puter room, OHS

Feb. 12
Helping Hands spaghetti supper, 

5-7 p.m.. Civic Center
•Progressive Extension Club, 

noon. Civic Center

Feb. 13
Ozona boys varsity, J.V. vs. 

Reagan Co., H, 6:30

Feb. 14
Scouting for Food donations to be 

picked up

r

Letter to the Editor

1 want to take this opportunity to 
publicly commend the Crockett 
County Fire Department. 1 have felt 
for a long time that we are really 
fortunate to have a professional 
organization of firefighters. Recent 
events have, again, shown the 
quality of our fire department.

I am really surprised that the 
Skain’s fire did not turn out to be a 
much greater tragedy than it was. 
The high winds, and the rapid 
burning of the fire led me to believe 
that we would lose numerous 
buildings in that neighborhood. The 
fact that we didn’t is due, totally, to 
the fast action of our firemen.

This past week, when the gas well 
blew east of town, our firemen were 
there to help. Expecting that we 
might have this kind of problem, 
many of our firemen have received 
certified training in handling H2S 
gas. You can imagine the relief I felt, 
knowing that we had these men on 
the scene to deal with the problem 
and advise law enforcement.

Over the years, whenever I have 
called on the Crockett County Fire 
Department for assistance, they 
have always responded in a friendly 
and professional manner. I ap
preciate this.

You know, firemen are sworn to 
protect life and property in much the 
same manner that a peace officer is. 
The amazing thing is that we receive 
such fine professional service from a 
fire department that is made up 
completely of volunteers who serve 
with no pay.

I hope the citizens of Crockett 
County will join me in paying our 
firemen with our sincere thanks for a 
job well done.

Sincerely,
Billy Mills
Sheriff

HliaNaERAMMINI!l 
IS THE
MAGIG 
TGGGI
Fashion Magic! Deco
rating Magic. Gift Magic. 
Monogramming is the touch 
that transforms your ward
robe, your home, and the 
gifts you give into some
thing unique... something 
that is very personally 
yours. Monogramming can 
take an ordinary any
thing and turn it into 
something special...And 
if that's not magic, we 
don’t know what is.

L Y N N ’S
M O N O G R A M M IN G

1000 Harrell Lane
915-392-3801
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Professional Business Directory
PERRY MOTORS, INC. 

Aoto-Tnick Gas-DIesel Mechanics 
24 Hour Wrecker-Storage 
24 Hoar Phone 392-5511 

#1 Barnhart Hwy. - Ozona

THE BAGGETT AGENCY 
Insurance

Your Protection is our Profession 
1114Ave.E 392-2606

PETE W. JACOBY 
Real Estate

Homes - Lots Commercial 
Ranch Properties 

392-3059 401 HUlcrest, Ozona

This space can be yours for only 
$2.50 each week

OZONA NATIONAL BANK

Since 1905 
392-5545

Members FDIC Ozona, Texas

BORREGO’S SERVICE DEPT. 
1206 Ave. D 392-5022 

Car Service 
Wash and Lube 
Minor Repairs

ELIZABE'IBUPHAM 
INSURANCE AGENCY 

Farmers Insurance Group 
1012 Ave. E 392-2883

J. W. MOTOR PARTS 
Auto Parts & Supplies 

60611th St. 392-2343

FRANCO’S CAFE 
Fried Chicken 

Mexican & American Food 
903 Maple 392-3616 

OZONA, TEXAS

ENRIQUEZ EXXON

Certified Mechanic on Duty 
901 Sheffield Rd. 392-5082 

OZONA, TEXAS

CROCKE'TT AUTOMOTIVE 
Good supply of parts 

Overnight service 
1201 Ave. E 392-3159 

OZONA, TEXAS

THIS SPACE FOR RENT 
$2.50 each week

OZONA BUTANE CO. 
Propane Gas - Sales and Service 

1108 Ave. E 392-3013

HELPING HANDS 
Senior Citizens’ Center

903 12th Street 
392-5026

HOUSE FUEL COMPANY

103 Ave. E 
OZONA, TEXAS 

392-3010

SOUTH TEXAS LUMBER CO. 
1308 Ave. E 392-2634 

OZONA, TEXAS

THORNTON’S SUPERMARKET 
305 Ave. E 392-3324

OZONA, TEXAS

KNOX FLOOR COVERING 
See our complete line 

of samples
201 Ave. I 392-2180 

OZONA, TEXAS

DEATON SPRAYING 
Shrubs - Trees - Yards 
Licensed and Insured 

392-2506 
OZONA, TEXAS

DAVEE PLUMBING 
COMPANY 

392-5888
Answering machine 

for your convenience.

COTTAGE COLLECTION 
Gifts

30211th 392-3601 
OZONA, TEXAS

OLSON LAWN MOWER 
REPAIR

Monday - Saturday 
608 Ave. G 392-2220 

OZONA, TEXAS

CROCKETT COUNTY 
NATIONAL BANK

Your Bank of Friendly Service! 
Member FDIC 392-3745

OZONA, TEXAS

JOHNNY CHILDRESS 
Real Estate

Residential-Ranches-Lots 
Acreage-Commercial 
1102 Ave. E, Ozona 

392-3634 392-5051

THE RED APPLE DRIVE IN 
1105 Sheffield Hwy. 392-3301

OZONA, TEXAS

M & B SPRAYING SERVICE 
392-3475 392-3604

OZONA, TEXAS

BUTTERY MOTOR CO.
Full Line General Motors Dealer 

Complete Sales and Service 
392-2691 OZONA, TEXAS

Independent 
Beauty Consultant 

Sara Hignight 
392-2471

MARY KAY COSMETICS

OZONA BOY SCOUTS 
TROOP 153

Meet Each Monday at 7:30 p.m. 
Boy Scout Hut 

392-5243

PAPER WITH NAMES 
For all your imprinting needs 

392-2708

List your business in the professional directory for only $2.50 per week.
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Library 
News

if

MEMORIALS
Mr. and Mrs. L. B. Cox III in 

memory of W. 0. Mills, J. W. 
Johnigan, D. F. Brians, Martin 
Harvick and Mrs. Bill Hannah

Mr. and Mrs. Bob Wallace in 
memory of D. F. Brians

Mr. and Mrs. Taylor Word in 
memory of Dorothy Pierce and Ada 
Moss Russell

Mr. and Mrs. Pon Seaborn in 
memory of D. F. Brians, Martin 
Harvick, J. W. Johnigan and Do
rothy Pierce

Ann Murrah and Mrs. Blake 
Brown in memory of J. W. Johnigan

Nicks Chevron in memory of J. W. 
Johnigan

Mr. and Mrs. Guinn Caruthers in 
memory of Ada Moss Russell

Mrs. Sophie Kyle and family in 
memory of Ada Moss Russell

Crockett County Public Library is 
proud to announce that Mrs. Eliza
beth Clark is the new Friends of the 
Library president for 1987. Mrs. 
Clark takes over the position from

the very capable hands of Mr. and 
Mrs. Jack Baggett Jr.

CCPL wants to express our 
appreciation to the Baggetts for their 
great work in 1986, and also to 
express our anticipation and excite
ment to Mrs. Clark on her plans for 
1987.

Mrs. Clark is in the process of 
appointing committee chairmen, and 
the first order of business is a 1987 
membership drive to begin im
mediately. Membership chairman, 
Mrs. Marilyn Chalmers, is preparing 
an extensive mailing to get this drive 
underway. New members can also 
come by the library to join the 
Friends group.

Art chairman, Mrs. Ginger Per- 
ner, started off the new year with an 
exhibit of pen and inks by Alfred 
Tobar in January. Now on exhibit 
are handmade weavings by Mrs. 
Joycelyn Graves. The exhibit will 
also include Mrs. Graves’ loom and 
instructions on how she makes the 
weavings.

Come Check It Out!

School Lunch Menu Tom Mitchell poses with the Circle Bar Track Corral Cobra and plaques 
and trophies recently won in car shows. The Cobra body came in kit form and 
took 90 to 95 eight hour working days to finish.

The engine was huilt by Mitchell, and body work, which included painting, 
fitting the hood, doors and instrument panel was done by Ed Reneau.

Monday, Feb. 16
Sloppy Joe, Tator Tots, Fruit 

Salad, Oatmeal Cookie, Milk

Tuesday, Feb. 17
Pizza, Corn, Garden Salad, Pudd

ing, Milk

Wednesday, Feb. 18
Enchiladas, Pinto Beans, Tossed 

Salad, Applesauce, Milk

Thursday, Feb. 19
Steak Fingers, Mashed Potatoes, 

Green Beans, Hot Rolls, Milk

Friday, Feb. 20
Beef Stew, Lettuce Wedge, Jello 

with Fruit, Cornbread, Cake, Milk

Breakfast
Cereal, Milk and Juice

All menus subject to change due to 
deliveries.

What^s happening

M eals on Wheels Menu
February 16-20

Monday, Feb. 16
Meatballs, Fluffy Rice, 

Greens, Apple/Celery Salad, Bread, 
Marshmallow Squares

Tuesday, Feb. 17
Turkey Pot Pie, Steamed Spinach, 

Tossed Salad, Cornmeal Muffins, 
Peach Crisp

Wednesday, Feb. 18
Hot Roast Beef Sandwich/Gravy, 

Oven French Fries, Carrot Salad,

Oatmeal Crispies

Thursday, Feb. 19
Baked Pork Chops, Potatoes Au 

Gratin, Brussels Sprouts, Pear Half, 
Hot Rolls, Spice Cake

Friday, Feb. 20
Brunswick Stew, Harvard Beets, 

Fruit Cup, Cornbread, Butterscotch 
Squares

Each meal served with a choice of 
milk or juice.

MAC USERS TO MEET

There will be a meeting of the Mac 
Users Club Feb. 11 at 7 p.m. in the 
computer room at Ozona High 
School. 2

V.F.W. BARBECUE FEB. 16

The V.F.W. Post will have a 
chicken barbecue for members and 
guests Monday, Feb. 16, at 7 p.m.

They will be accepting donations 
to benefit the Helping Hands for the 
Elderly program.

ADDITION, PLEASE
Aunt Becky Herring and her 

expertise in making record shaped 
birthday cakes was inadvertently 
omitted from a Feb. 4 account of a 
birthday party given for 12-year-old 
Lisa Herring. Becky assisted Lisa’s 
parents, Randy and Donnay Kaye 
Herring, Lisa’s grandmother, Alda 
Faye Mather of Marathon and 
another aunt, Linda Mather of 
Sheffield, in making the Jan. 24 
party a success.

4 -
4-
4-
4-
4-
4-
4-
4-
4-
4-
4-
4 “
4 -
4 -
4 -
4 -
4-
4-

Chicken Fried Steak 

Chicken Strips
5 2 * "

Steak Fingers
52*"

All served with fries, salad, rolls, gravy
and Coke

- k ' k ' h .

We have everyday
(N o waiting tili Wednesday)

4
4
44
4
4
4
4
4
4
4
4

4

4
4^
4

t Our Pizzas are made when you order}
4 -
4 “
4-
4
4
4

— Always fresh
★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★

4-
4-
4Í

For your convenience call in your order J
4
4and pick up at our drive-in window .

4-
4-
4-
4 “

B J’s Convience Store 4
4
4
43 9 2 -2 8 6 5  ¿

SPAGHETTI SUPPER TO BENEFIT 
HELPING HANDS

An “ all you can eat’’ spaghetti 
supper will be held Thursday, Feb. 
12, from 5 to 7 p.m. at the Civic 
Center.

Plates will sell for $3.00 and 
benefit Helping Hands for the 
Elderly, Inc.

MCWILLIAMS ON ALASKA
David McWilliams will have a 

presentation about adventure in 
Alaska for the Ozona Lions Club at 
noon Feb. 12. David has stories and 
some really good slides of Alaska. 
He has traveled and has in depth 
knowledge about the people and 
places in that northern
most state.

Club members discussed a num
ber of business matters at the Feb. 5 
meeting. The annual basketball 
game between the Lions Club andi 
the school coaches will be held on 
Monday, Feb. 23. Mops and brooms 
will be sold Saturday, Mar. 21, at 
the annual club sale.

Aycock qualifies 
for state band

Billy Aycock, son of Bobby and 
George Ann Aycock, who is a 
sophomore at Tivy High School in 
Kerrville, received all district and all 
regional honors with the Tivy High 
School Band.

After qualifying in district solo 
competition, he received a Division I 
in regional solo competition in 
Hondo Feb. 7. This qualified Billy for 
state in Austin in May. His instru
ment is the drums.

He also has made the honor roll 
each six weeks at the beginning of 
his sophomore year.

LEVIS AND LACE 
VALENTINE DANCE

Levis and Lace Square Dance Club 
will have a dance Feb. 14 at the 
Ozona United Methodist Church 
Fellowship Hall. Ted Young of Fort 
Stockton will be the caller.

FILM AT FIRST BAPTIST

A film on depression. Happiness is 
a Choice, will be shown at First 
Baptist Church Wednesday, Feb. 11.

Everyone is invited to attend the 
7:30 p.m. presentation in the main 
building auditorium.

Home a S tar”
r iMew Movie Arrivals

Getting Even
Raw Deal 
Karate Kid II 
Back to School 

Cobra
Born Am erican^ 
Prince Under

the Cherry Moon 
Specials

Monday 3 movies for $5.50

Wednesday 2 for 1

Thursday ^uy 1 get next
1/2  price

Sunday Check out a movie 
Saturday, return it Sunday 
and get another for $1.25

Mon.-Thurs. 3-8pm Fri.-Sat. 12-8pm Sun. 12-6pm

H r

oCo^yxjtUjjoynx:: t o  poc^ tc u p  a o tu ^
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Life Among a Den of Lions I  8th grade cubs mn 7th lose
' ■ w  '
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Making selections at the Ozona Primaiy School Book 
Fair are Ben Forehand, Jamie Porter, Rusty Bishop, B.

J. Cooke, Liliana Ortiz, Amanda Maldonado and Tino 
Ybarra.

Lions lose one, win wone
By Alison Larisa Schoenhals

Jan. 30 proved to be one mem
orable day for the Lady Lions. On 
this day, the Ladies challenged 
Forsan to a head-on battle and 
wound up beating them by one point. 
This game was truly one of ner
vousness, suspense and anxiety.

Going into the first quarter, the 
Lady Lions showed dominance on 
their home court. The Forsan 
Queens had been beaten once before 
by the Ladies in the first half of 
district play. The Queens showed a 
vengeance for Ozona, but that didn’t 
seem to bother the Lady Lions. By 
the end of the first half, the Ladies

had gained a sizeable eight point 
lead, ending the half at 25-17.

Coming back into thé game after 
the usual half-time break, the 
Queens started to power in some 
points. In the third quarter the 
Queens scored 18 points over 
Ozona’s 13. This high scoring put 
Forsan only three points behind the 
Lady Lions, ending the third quarter 
at Ozona 38, Forsan 35.

Determination to win was most 
evident in the final quarter. Each 
team wanted this victory so badly 
that the players were willing to give 
whatever it took. Quite a few fouls 
occured in this quarter because 
everyone wanted the ball.

With only a few seconds left on the 
clock and the score tied, Stacy Lay 
was fouled and had an opportunity to 
put the Lady Lions up by two. She 
missed the first shot, but nervously 
put the second one in.

If that wasn’t enough, Kelly 
Williams was called for an in
tentional foul, and Forsan had the 
winning opportunity. However, For
san missed both shots, and Ozona 
won the game 46-45.

Several of Ozona’s players had 
an exceptionally good scoring game. 
Lydia Pena put 16 points through the 
hoop, Kelly Williams 11, Vickie 
Reagor 10, Stacy Lay 7, and Adriane 
Wilson two points.

Lions lose one, win one
By T. C. Tucker

The Ozona Lions suffered yet 
another defeat, their third, Tuesday, 
Feb. 3. However, they won their first 
district game of the second half 
against Rankin last Friday.

The Lions came back from a huge 
deficit in Tuesday’s game. The 
Stanton Buffaloes pounded on Ozona 
in the first quarter and moved out to 
a 23-8 lead going into the second.

Then the fire ignited. The Lions 
stormed back in the second and 
although down by 11 at halftime, 
they now were in a good position as 
well as the flow of the game.

Ozona outscored Stanton once

again in the third quarter and edged 
closer by five points. In the fourth, 
the Lions again scored more points; 
however, Stanton held out, winning 
54-53 as the Lions’ last shot failed to 
fall in.

“ We got back on track and played 
a good game,’’ Coach John Curry 
said of the Lions’ performance.

Scott Denman and Roger Flores 
led the Lions in scoring with 19 and 
ten points respectively. Denman also 
pulled down eight rebounds.

Friday night, Ozona completely 
mauled Rankin. Opening the first 
quarter with a nine point lead, the 
Lions had stretched it to a 20 point 
difference by half.

The Lions continued their pace

into the third and fourth quarters as 
they scored an additional 39 points, 
winning 77-46.

Again Denman led in scoring as he 
sank 23 points. Sam Hightower and 
Abel Lara each had 10. Denman and 
Oscar Payne had 11 and seven 
rebounds respectively. Danny San
chez stole the ball three times while 
Hightower had three assists.

As to the rest of the regular 
season, Coach Curry looks toward 
the team finishing strong so as to 
prepare them for the playoffs.

The Lions will play their final 
game for the regular season against 
Eldorado next Tuesday. This Friday, 
the Lions will host Reagan County. 
Both games begin at 8 p.m.

J V  Ladies stampede Buffalos
The Ozona J.V. Lady Lions took on 

the Stanton Lady Buffalos Feb. 3 and 
came away victorious for their 
second district win of the second 
half.

The Ladies took advantage of 
scoring by Kriss Corley and Dottie 
Gonzalez to put Stanton on ice 37-30. 
Ozona wasted little time in taking the 
lead as they grabbed a three point, 
7-4, first period lead.

In the second period, Ozona

Lady Bu&
defeat 
Lady Lions

exploded for 15 points and held the 
Lady Buffs to six. With their lead 
increased to 12, the Ladies returned 
to the dressing room for halftime.

In the third quarter, the Ladies 
upped the margin to a whopping 16 
points, outscoring Stanton 10-6.

With eight buckets separating the 
two teams, Stanton began a fourth 
quarter rally. Ozona could manage a 
mere five points and gave up 14 to 
the stampeding Lady Buffs. How
ever, Ozona held on to win, 37-30.

Corley and Gonzalez combined for 
28 points, 16 and 12 respectively, to

lead the Ladies in scoring.
The J.V. Ladies are now in a 

position to win the second half of 
district play as they have only two 
losses and two wins.

CaD your news
to the N E W S  

392-5230

By Alison Larisa Schoenhals

The Lady Lions’ varsity basketball 
team was defeated by the Stanton 
Lady Buffs Feb. 3. This loss set their 
record at 4-1 for the second half of 
district.

Stanton gained early control of the 
ball and didn’t give the homestand
ing Ladies much of a chance for a 
comeback. However, in the second 
quarter, the Lady Lions showed 
some hostility and almost overcame 
the Lady Buffs. At the end of the first 
half, Ozona was leading by one 
point, 17-16.

The girls from Stanton came back 
in the third quarter to overpower 
Ozona by scoring 15 points to 
Ozona’s four. The game ended 
Stanton 48, Ozona 27.

Scoring for the Lady Lions were: 
Lydia Pena 10, Adriane Wilson 7, 
Stacy Lay 6, and Kelly Williams and 
Vickie Reagor with two points each.

Hours: 9-6 Mon.-Sat. Sun. 12:30-5:30
910 11th St. ~ Ozona — 392-3541

Video Center
M OVIE RENTALS

Over 6 0 0  Movies 
to  choose from
(rotated every 90  days)

★  We Also Rent By The D ay^  
Come By Perry's For More Details!

By T. C. Tacker

As the basketball season winds 
down for the Cubs, both the 7th and 
8th grade continue to improve 
whether winning or not. Monday, 
Feb. 2, the Cubs played host to Iraan

Ladies defeat 
Rankin

By Alison Larisa Schoenhals

The Lady Lions brought home a 
victory Feb. 6 when they defeated 
the Rankin Red Devils. This win, the 
second in the second half of district 
play, put the Ladies’ record at 2-4 
and their overall record at 9-16.

The Lady Lions had a slow start 
against Rankin. The Red Devils were 
ahead of Ozona by two points at the 
end of the first quarter with a score 
of 8-6. After this surge from Rankin, 
the Ladies came back in the second 
quarter scoring 12 points to Rankin’s 
four. The halftime score ended at 
18-12, Ozona’s favor.

The second half of the game was 
the most crowd pleasing from an 
Ozona fan’s point of view. In the 
third and fourth quarters com
bined, Ozona scored 37 points. This 
high scoring could have been be
cause of Rankin’s poor defense and 
Ozona’s keen sense of offense. 
Whatever the reason, Ozona showed 
a lot of spirit and enthusiasm for 
pulling off the win.

The game ended with Ozona 55, 
Rankin 34.

Scoring for the Lady Lions were 
Kelly Williams 14, Stacy Lay and 
Lydia Pena, who was an outstand
ing player that night, with 13 points, 
Vickie Reagor, Vickie Flores and 
Adriane Wilson, four points each 
and Janet Diaz, three points.

Also playing for the Lady Lions 
was Stacie Winkley. The reserves, 
Janet Diaz, Stacie Winkley and 
Vickie Flores, did an outstanding job 
of coming in and upholding the 
score.

Stanton takes 
district

By Copie Davis
The Ozona Junior Varsity took on 

the Stanton Buffalos Feb. 3 in a 
game that would decide the J.V. 
district 6-A A championship. Stanton 
won the first half and entered the 
game 3-0 for the second half, as the 
Lions were. Stanton, with a 51-46 
victory, for all practical purposes 
sealed the district championship.

Ozona led the game in the early 
stages outscoring Stanton by two, 
12-10, in the first period. In 
the second quarter, Stanton took 
advantage of extremely bad defense 
and lackluster offense to grab an 
eight point, 30-22, lead at the half.

The second half began as badly for 
the Lions as the first half had ended. 
Stanton pumped in a steady 10 third 
period points while Ozona was held 
to a disappointing five points.

In the fourth period, the Lions 
made a run which closed the margin 
to three points at one time. However, 
Stanton kept the momentum on their 
side and managed to hold on and win 
by six, 51-45.

Chris Denman and Wolv Ruther
ford led V Ozona in scoring with 12 
points each. Oscar Galindo and Lalo 
Rodriquez each added six points with 
these four players accounting for 58 
percent of Ozona’s points.

and were victorious in one game but 
lost the other.

The 7th grade started the action 
slowly in their game. Iraan gained 
the lead in the opening quarter and 
would go on to hold onto it for the 
remainder of the game.

However, the Cubs rallied some
what in the third quarter to pull 
within nine after being down 12 at 
the half. Their pace continued in the 
fourth quarter, yet they could do 
nothing about the clock which ended 
with the score 22-30 in favor of Iraan.

Adam Alba, Mario G. Mendoza, 
Randel Wilson and Mario F. Men
doza each had four points. Alba led 
in steals and rebounds with six each 
while Adrian Vargas pulled down 
five rebounds.

The Cubs changed hands in the 
8th grade game where Ozona over
powered Iraan in the first half to 
pave the way to a 35-25 win.

Mingo Perez led the charge, 
with eight points. The Cubs grabbed 
an eight point lead in the first 
quarter, then extended it to 16-2 by 
halftime.

Although Iraan rallied in the third 
and pulled to within two, the Cubs 
easily took control again and re
corded another victory.

“ Everyone played a quarter,’’ 
Coach Don Payne said. “ All 20 
played well.’’

Other scorers for the Cubs in
cluded Danny DeHoyos and Anthony 
Vasquez with six and four points 
respectively.

W a sh _____
T ru ck s ..........$10**
S u b u rb a n s  . . . .  $12®®
E x tra  D i r ty ...........^300 ex tra

C om plete D etail, W ash, C lean  Fìngine 
a n d  T ru n k , S ham poo  In te r io r ,

W ax a n d  P o lish

only $65®®
Open 9 till 6
M onday th ru  F riday

3 9 2 -5 0 3 6
9-1 S a tu rd ay  

7 0 6  11th

Crockett Automotive
Good supply of parts Overnight service

APM

392-3159
Auto parts

1 2 0 2  Ave. E

Our Valentine gift to our 

customers is

Everything 10% Off 
Feb. 13 &  14

All you have to 
spring for is $2.

The M erle Norman Spring 
Promises Package.

Yours fo r only $2 w ith 
any $12 m inimum purchase o f 
Merle Norman products. 
Including a Cleansing Bar w ith 
Sponge, Fresh 'N  Fair Skin 
Freshener, Moisture Lotion, Lip 
Stay and Performance Lipstick. 
It's everything you need to  face 
up to spring beautifully.

This offer is only good while 
supplies last, from  February 
16th to  March 31st. Bring this 
ad into one o f the fo llow ing 
M erle Norman Studios. Limit 
one per customer.

 ̂ Woman to Woman

m €R L £ nO R IT1f¥i
205 Hwy. 277N, Sonora

10-5:30 Mon. - Sat.
Next to Dairy Queen

387-2036
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Lady Lions’ varsity team members for 1986-1987 Kelly Williams, #32 Dottle Gonzales, #42 Vicky Flores MEMBERS OF THE 1986-87 VARSITY UONS Fiores, Sam Hightower, Oscar Payne; front row, John 
include: [from top of ladder] #14 Janet Diaz, #10 Stacie and Coach Debbi Porter. BASKETBALL TEAM: top row, 1 to r, Derold Vargas, Curry, Gene Hood [coaches], Bret Hood, Abel Lara,
Winkley, #20 Vickie Reagor, Lydia Pena, #24 Adrlane Photo by Cameras Two Photo By Cameras Two Chy Flores, Danny Sanchez; middle row, Rick Gray, Pep Porras, David Porter [coach]; seated, Butch
Wilson, Coach Rhonda Yarborough, #44 Stacy Lay, #34 Will Seahom, Rodney Beasley, Scott Denman, Roger Gonzalez.

The following businesses and individuals are behind you 100%
Buttery M otor Company 

Ozona National Bank 

Ozona Wool & Mohair 
B J’s Convenience Store 
Crockett County News 
House Fuel Company 

Double C Enterprises 
B&C Automotive 
Westerman Drug 
Happy Hollow

Ozona Butane 
Franco’s Cafe 

La Cocina

V.F.W .
Leo’s Texaco 

Perry M otors 
Enriquez Exxon 

The Baggett Agency 
Knox Floor Covering

Western Auto 
Shots 2 and 4

Crockett County Water Department 
Hubbard’s Body Shop 

J. B. Miller and Company 
Crockett County National Bank 

Charlie’s Highway Cafe 
Watson’s Department Store 

M r. & M rs. Jeffi’ey Sutton 
Seven U Ranch Company 

Thornton’s Supermarkei 
Nicks Chevron Station 

Qayton’s Village Drug

Lone Star Video 
W ool Growers
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SHURRNE
CUT G R E B i BEANS OR C S M fK . GOLDEN

CORN
16/17 O Z. CANS

FOR

SHURRNE
S ELFRISING  OR R K U L A R

FLOUR
5 LB. BAG

' macaron:

SHURRNE
M ACARONI 0  CHEESE

DINNER
7%  O Z. BOXES

B O X E S

SHURRNE
CHUNK LITE OIUW ATER

TUNA
6 K 0 Z . C A N

B

K u u s T
THE M ORE YOU BU Y... THE MORE YOU SAVE!

ALL TYPES

COCA-COLA ÍÍ-

^  mm M ^  6  PACK I5 V 69

UPTON

TEA BAGS
TiJou. I I DUNCAN HINES LAYER

1 0 0  CT. 
BOX

73 % LEAN FRESH

LB.

FAMILY PAK 3 LB. ROLL

BONELESS HEAW CRAIN FED BEEF

CHUCK ROAST
H E A W  GRAIN FED BEEF BONELESS SHOULDER

Arm Roast
H E A W  GRAIN KD BEEF BONELESS

Chuck Steak LB.

H E A W  GRAIN FED BEEF BONELESS ARM

Swiss Steak
DCTRA LEAN FOR STEW

Beef Cubes
REG ULAR/ PO LISH / BEEF-SMOKED

Wilsons's Sausage
JU M BO  FAMILY PAK

Drumsticks
JU M B O  FAM ILY PAK

Thighs

LB.

LB.

LB.
RUSSET PC

LB.

LB.

PRICE SAVER

Tomatoes
16 OZ 
CANS

00

KLEENEX

Tissue
C O M ET

Cleanser

250 CT.

14 O Z . FOR

SHURFINE

S O F
SHURRNE RIOZEN

ORANGE
JUICE

• ß ß j

KRAFT

MIRACLE
WHIP

ALL PUI

20 I
BA

32 O Z
JAR

12 OZ. 
CAN

SHURFRESH AMERICAN SLICES A  m  q q

SINGLES ’ r*
SHURFRESH COLBY/CHEDDAR a  m  O A
C H E E S E  LNGHN. 10 OZ. V  J  ^ 9

$ p 9

SHURFINE BLENDED

VEGETABLES 99^
SHURFINE FROZEN CAULIFLOWER &

BROCCOLI V®k°g" 99'
SHURFINE FROZEN CUT CORN. OR

GREEN PEAS V*k̂g" 79'
SHURFINE CUT A A A

POTATOES ?k°g" 99'

64 OZ.
SHURFRESH CHILLED ORANGE

JUICE
SHURHNE APPLE OR GRAPE A A ^

JUICE o9'

FIELDS GRADE A MEDIUM

EGGS

DOZ

TEXAS FRESH

CABBA<
WASHINGTON RE[

APPLES
us. NO. 1 1DAHO ^
O N I O N S

CALIFORNIA FRESH
CARRO'
CALIFORNIA HAA

A V O CA
CALIFORNIA

CRISP C
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SHURFRESH
B U H E R M ILK  / OLD FASHION

BISCUITS COFFEE
8 O Z. CANS

CAN S

SHURFINE
VAC PAK A LL  GRINDS

1 LB. CAN

SHURFINE
GRANULATED

SUGAR
5 LB. BAG

POTATO
CHIPS

SHURFRESH
ASSORTED POTATO

CHIPS
7 OZ. BAG

ALL PURPOSE

ET POTATOES 50* OFF LABEL

Dawn Liquid 32 O Z  
BTL.

SHURFINE M IC R O W A V E  ASST.

¿•179 Popcorn
^  "  SHURFINE LO NG  SPAGHETTI O R ELBO

Macaroni

SHURFINE T O M A T O

10 OZ $ 1 ^  Juice
PKG. r . . .  ,n r .^ ,r

$ 8 ^ ^  SHURFINE ASSORTED SPAGHETTI66  NEW BORN /  48 DAYTIM E M ED. /  33 TO D D LER /

Huggies Diapers Sauce
FOR THE B ATH R O O M  0 0 6  SHURFINE REG. OR NATURAL

Delta Tissue «c o 8 ' Applesauce

$ 1 ^  ^ in a c h
,  ^  SHURFINE W HITE O R GOLDEN

$ 1 ^  Hominy
. SHURFINE W HO LE OR SLICED

79^ Potatoes
BAG

^ -7 -v.^SUNKIST n a v e l

ORANGES

A LL VEGETABLE

SHURFINE 
SHORTENING

VEGETABLE OIL

SHURFINE
OIL

Y

SHURFINE ASSORTED

SODA 
POP

SHURFINE

TOMATO 
SAUCE

*1

SHURFINE

TOMATO
CATSUP

REG. OR BUTTER FLAVOR

CR ISCO

TEXAS FRESH

CABBAGE
W A S H IN G T O N  RED DELIC IO US

APPLES
us N O . 1 1DAHO YELLOW Q
ONIONS ^

CALIFORNIA FRESH •%

CARROTS 3
. CALIFORNIA HAAS

^  AVO CAD O S 4
CALIFORNIA

CRISP CELERY

3 LB. CAN

CAMPBELL'S SOUP

Cream of Mushroom
C AM PBEL'S SOUP

Vegetable

2  fo'' 88^

2  for 8 8

^^II^FFILIATED
I I f o o d s i n c .

Prices Effective: 
Feb. 11-17,1987 ..

THORNTON'S
WE RESERVE fHE RIGHT TO LIMIT QUANTITIES

[¡miDQaisEìD
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Rangeland diversification seminar Feb, 18
W ed n esd ay , F eb ru a ry  11, 1987

A hard look at management 
practices designed to help producers 
squeeze a profit from their range- 
lands will be detailed Feb. 18 during 
the seminar, Diversification of 
Trans-Pecos Rangelands, in the 
Large Community Building in Fort 
Stockton.

The Pecos County Extension Live
stock and Natural Resource Com
mittee is arranging the program 
which opens with registration at 8, 
a.m. The morning session will follow 
at 8:45 a.m. with the introduction 

;and welcome.
I Glenn McCorkle, Pecos County 
•rancher and chairman of the host 
committee, will moderate the morn- 

¡ing session which begins with a talk 
on cdw/calf versus stacker steer and 
.heifer operations. Presenting the 
talk will be Don Keeling, San 
Antonio rancher who is active in the 
Stocker trade.

Also giving cow/calf related talks 
during the morning will be Hayden 
Haby, former county Extension 
agent and presently a Uvalde 
rancher and noted Angora goat 
breeder; and Bill Ed McKenzie, Fort 
Stockton area ranchers. Haby will 
present the pros and cons of the 
cow/calf operation versus Spanish 
and Angora goat production, and 
McKenzie will discuss cow/calf 
versus sheep business. McKenzie is 
a third generation rancher whose 
operations use a combination of 
sheep, cattle and goats with main 
emphasis on production of lambs and 
wool.

The morning session will conclude 
with a talk by Del Rio rancher L. D. 
“ Bubba” Whitehead on wildlife 
management versus domestic animal 
units.

Next, Leon Miller of Eagle Pass, 
president and general manager of 
Alta Verde Industries, will discuss 
“ Marketing Options and Opportu
nities” . He operates a diversified

agri-business composed of two feed- 
lots with 65,000 head capacity; 4,000 
acres farmland; an alfalfa dehydra
tion plant; a grain export terminal; 
and a beef packing plant.

Favorites elected at OHS
Class favorites were elected at 

Ozona High School Wednesday, 
Feb. 4.

Chosen by the Senior Qass were 
Jena Allen and Doug Snyder. 

Junior favorites are Tanna Bixby

and Danny Sanchez.
Dee Frazier and J. J. Ramirez 

were the choices of sophomores.
Freshman Class favorites elected 

were Judy Fierro and Lalo Rod
riguez.

Tambunga kidney transplant date set
The surgery will be at Humana 

Hospital in San Antonio.
Friends have held several fund 

raisers to help the Tambunga family 
with expenses.

Mrs. Renal Tambunga will have 
her kidney transplant Feb. 26 
announces daughter Shio Tam
bunga. The mother/daughter team 
have been waiting for the transplant 
date to be determined.

Woman’s Forum program on health
The Ozona Woman’s Forum met 

Feb. 3 at Crockett County Civic 
Center with Georgia Kirby and 
Madeline Stokes as hostesses.

Lillian Brown opened the program 
with a prayer and Crystelle Childress 
led the pledge to the flag.

Roll call was answered with 
members relating old wives’ tales 
they were familiar with.

The program for the day was 
“ Enjoy Good Health” , and mem
bers of the Ozona EMS, Doug 
Meador and Della Moore, outlined 
and demonstrated the qualifications 
and procedures that make this a. 
most successful organization for 
Ozona.

After a question and answer

period, the Forum members ex
pressed their gratitude to the EMS 
for their help at anytime they are 
called.

The 27 members present were: 
Jewel Bailey, Jane Black, Lillian 
Brown, Louise Bunger, Crystelle 
Childress, Geniece Childress, Rachel 
Childress, Arlene Clayton, Ella 
Clegg, Elizabeth Dudley, Joycelyn 
Graves, Glenda Henderson, Alleane 
Jones, Mary Lee Jones, Georgia 
Kirby, Lois Locke, Louisa Pearson, 
Bernice Phillips, Katharine Russell, 
Madeline Stokes, Blanche Walker, 
Barbara Wallace, Mary Agnes 
Ward, Bonnie Warth, Modene Whit
aker, Totsy Hagelstein and Ethel 
Miller.

The weaving of Mrs. Jocelyn Graves is on display at 
Crockett County Pnblic library during the month of 
February. The longhorn wall hanging is her first effort

at a “picture** design. Mrs. Graves spins and dyes her 
own yam. She is self-taught and assures interested 
persons that anyone can leam weaving.

Call your news in to the NEWS 392-5230

CHARLIE’S HI-W AY CAFE

W II &ptui3a'&ur Hea

Clayton says. “ Q ìâ  come in and buy youA suieediea/it 

a bo)̂  o{ candy.”

Cfayton’s Qitlage ^/tag
392-2666

Sunday Menu

Steamship Beef 

Fried Chicken 

Orange Glazed Carrots Peach Cobbler

Green Beans 

Fried Cauliflower

Mashed Potatoes Salad Bar

TAX-FREE INCOME

8 . 5 % * *G u a r a n t e e d
THE NEW ALTERNATIVE TO C.D.’S

SIN G LE PR EM IU M  L IFE  TAX FR EE SAVINGS
This is the plan every Financial Magazine is talking about.

TAX S H E L T E R E D  P O L IC IE S  FO R  BIG  G A IN  H U N T E R S!
MONEY MAGAZINE

T H E  H O T T E S T  IN V E S T M E N T  IN  A M ERICA  TODAY!
MARK SKOUSEN. FORECASTS AND STRATEGIES

J U S T  A B O U T T H E  B E S T  IN V E ST M E N T  AROUND!
FORBES

T H E  H O T T E S T  T A X -F R E E  IN V E ST M E N T  ON T H E  M A R K ET!
U.S. NEWS AND WORLD REPORT

SE E M S TO O GO O D  TO  B E  T R U E  A N D  I T S  ON T H E  U P  A N D  U P!
CHANGING TIMES

Other Advantages
Liquidity • Tax Advantages, Tax Free Interest
Estate Advantages • No Load
Insured Death Benefit • Guarantee of Principal
TAX LIFE II is an insurance product with the best features of an 

»annuity, a CD and a Municipal Bond all combined. ̂
I Far More Information & A FreeBrochure C ontact/

TOLL FREE 1-800-722-8576 or 1-817-332-5530 
TYLER & ASSOCIATES 1200 Summit 
Fort Worth, Texas 02
For More Information please return 
Name
Address
Age
Telephone Number

**CarrentIy payinff 8.5% compounded annually and credited daily

W (
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Tom Powers:

H ie  Crockett County News P age 9

by Linda M oore

All-Around Giwboy in anybody’s book
When Tom Powers left his Norton 

home as a youngster, little did he 
know how completely his dreams of 
becoming a cowboy would be 
realized.

As the son of a Baptist minister 
who was also a farmer, Tom got his 
fill of farming at an early age. “ We 
got very little schooling,” says Tom 
of himself, five brothers and nine 
sisters. “ We had to stay home until 
near Christmas and get the crops 
out. Then we quit two weeks before 
schobl was out to start chopping

brought her to Ozona and his ranch 
home.

Tom became foreman of the 
Davidson Ranch during World War 
II. There were two or three cowboys 
there most of the time with as many 
as 10 or 15 during heavy work 
periods.

Hilda did the cooking for the crew. 
“The cowboys ate in the house until 
we leased the Couch country and got 
a chuck wagon,” Powers says.

In addition to “ cooking for a 
bunch” , Hilda Powers worked 15-20

The ranch provided three meals a 
day for everyone and feed for the 
horses. Cowboys would bring their 
bedrolls and camp out. Some came a 
week ahead to help bring in the 
steers and to practice.

“ Joe would get out at night and 
plow up the arena,” says Powers.

“ The nice thing about Joe’s 
roping was the family feeling and 
everyone visiting,” Hilda says. 
Families stayed at the hotel in town 
and got together in the hotel lobby. 
Motels have changed that aspect of

A GATHERING AT THE DAVIDSON RANCH FOR 
A RODEO IN THE LATE 1940’s. - At the 1948 rodeo, 
168 ropers competed before nearly 10,000 spectators.

During the three day event five steers, seven 
barbecued goats, seven cases of eggs and 270 pounds 
of bacon were consumed.

Johnson grass.
“ It was about that time that I 

decided I ought to get out of there.”
His mother was not in favor of his 

leaving, but after his father’s 
assurance that worf come
home when he got hungry, the 
Powers gave their son $5.00 and put 
him on the bus for San Angelo.

Tom made it as far as Barnhart, 
then caught a ride to Ozona with 
Harry and Agnes Joslin who were 
trucking in supplies. Once in Ozona, 
He had the two-fold job of locating 
his brother, Ted, who worked on the 
Joe Davidson Ranch, and of finding 
a job for himself.

Tom’s first night in Ozona was a 
lonesome one. “ I unloaded my 
saddle and bedroll in the park, but I 
didn’t sleep. I was wanting back with 
mama, but I couldn’t get back,” he 
says with a grin.

The next morning. Powers watch
ed customers going in and out of the 
drugstore hoping to meet someone 
who would give him a job. He 
approached a rancher who seemed to 
be a good candidate for a boss, only 
to be told that no help was needed. 
After learning that the job hunter 
was brother to Ted Powers, a cowboy 
on his ranch, Joe Davidson hired the 
16-year-old Tom on the spot.

“ I never did have another job,” 
said Powers who spent his first three 
years on the ranch helping the 
herdsmen. “Then they let me go a 
cowboying.”

In 1934, Tom claimed a childhood 
friend, Hilda Lewis, as his bride and

years at Ozona Drug, and with Tom, 
raised their daughter, Alena Faye.

Alena Faye started in her daddy’s 
footsteps by learning to ride barrels 
on his first calf horse. The Powers 

'tmfle when thèy téli' of fheif ìiftle 
girl’s success in taming a stabled 
horse while they napped each day. 
She went to the barn, fed and worked 
with the horse until she could get on 
his back. The first time Powers saw 
his daughter on the horse, he 
saddled him and let them go.

Powers began rodeoing in Pecos in 
1941. His career was at first limited 
to places he could get to and back in 
one day such as Sonora, Marfa, 
Rankin and Iraan. Later this was to 
change.

“ I never went in for publicity,” 
Powers says. “That way, nobody 
much knew my times and I got lots of 
good matches,” he says with a 
mischievous grin.

“ I broke and trained roping horses 
for Joe. He sent me on tour to 
advertise his horses and paid all the 
expenses,” says Powers. At one 
time there were three cowboys on 
the ranch who were hired just to 
rodeo. They were Bill Lowe, John D. 
Holleyman and Tom’s twin brother, 
Louis Powers.

The Davidson Ranch held a roping 
each December from 1945-1950. “ It 
was strictly roping, no bulls or 
broncs,” remembers Powers. There 
was barrel racing for women two 
years.

Top prize in each event was a 
Davidson horse, and putting on the

three day event cost about $10,000.

“ People tried to help with the 
rodeo, but Joe wanted to do it all 
himself,” Powers recalls. The cow- 
-boys gave Davidson a gift each year, 
once a belt buckle, a saddle and even 
a car.

The roping was held just before 
Christmas, about the time the 
national finals are now. “They were 
all here, it could have been the 
finals, easy enough,” he says.

One who was here was World 
Champion steer roper Clark Mclntire 
of Stonewall, Oklahoma. Although 
they never knew her, the Powers 
enjoy seeing Clark’s daughter, 
country and western singer Reba 
Mclntire, on T.V.

Davidson sent Powers to compete 
in Madison Square Garden in 1947. 
“ Tom was a real good match roper, 
calm and could do good,” Hilda 
says. “ But like a lot of other country 
boys, he got up there and missed his 
calf. ’ ’

There are so many rules you have 
to follow up there, says Powers, 
explaining that the Humane Society 
plays a large part in the rodeo at the 
Garden.

The Powers remember buying 
their first car, a Dodge, from Frank 
James just a few.days before the 
family made the New York trip.

Powers’ biggest win was in Tucson 
in 1949 when he earned All Around. 
He won part of the calf roping, and 
he and partner John D. Holleyman 
took the team roping.

Fort Worth, Tucson, Yuma and 
Phoenix were on Powers’ circuit.

The September 1950 issue of The 
Cattleman magazine records the best 
match roping Powers has to his 
credit as being at Hobbs that year. In 
a contest between four New Mexico 
and four Texas ropers. Powers led 
the field of eight at the finish with a 
total time of 84.2 on six head.

Riding Tip, a Joe Davidson bay, he 
tied his calves in 13.6, 14.2, 14.8, 
13.7, 14.2 and 13.7. Also roping on 
the Texas team were Toots Mans
field of Bandera, Walt Poage of 
Rankin and Sonny Edwards of Big 
Spring.

The annual Texas - New Mexico 
matched calf roping, which was won 
by New Mexico that year, was 
written up for 1950 in Roping and 
Riding Fast Horses and Short Ropes 
by Willard Porter.

A copy of The Cattleman and 
Porter’s book are kept company at 
the Powers home by Fred Gipson’s 
Cowhand, a story about Ozona’s Fat 
Alford, and Rope Bums by Lee and 
Lela Karr. All four make mention of 
Ozona cowboy Tom Powers. He and 
brothers Ted and Louis are pictured 
in Rope Bums along with many other 
well known cowboys past and 
present.

Hilda has a favorite story about 
one calf Tom never did catch when 
he was match roping at the ranch. 
“ He missed it so many times he just 
quit,” she laughs.

Today’s T.V. rodeo is a lot 
different to rodeo of the 1940’s 
Powers says. Calves are smaller, 
everything is a lot faster and 
cowboys come from behind a six foot 
barrier. The barrier was 15-20 feet 
when Powers started roping and 90 
feet at Tucson.

A young Tom Powers sits astride his roping horse Steve.

“ Now kids start out at two or three 
with good horses, go to roping 
schools, and have the best of 
everything,” Powers says.

When Joe quit, Tom quit,” says 
Hilda of her husband’s rodeo career.

Quitting wasn’t hard according to 
Tom. “ I gave all my ropes, one of my 
saddles and one horse to Louis’ boys. 
I didn’t have anything left.”

Louis, Tom’s twin, rodeoed until 
about a year before his death six 
years ago.

“ Ted quit a little after I did.” Ted :• 
and his wife, Leota, live in San i 
Angelo. :

Brother Ted was a good teacher ’ 
recalls Powers, commenting that it ■ 
was easy for a kid leaving home to .

(Cont on pg. 10

Tom and Hilda Powers are still sweefiiearts after 
more than 50 years of marriage. The friendly couple

make visitors feel special at their Avenue H home.
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Rachel's
Reviews

by Rachel O. Hall

4-H Clothing projects
4-H clothing projects have been 

updated this year with a ready-to- 
wear category. Preparation for this 
category will include; comparison 
shopping techniques, appropriate
ness of care requirements, quality of 
workmanship, and wardrobe coordi
nation. Another alternative in the 
ready-to-wear category might be 

¿having a professional seamstress 
Complete the garment. Price limits 
have been set on the amounts spent 
on the ensembles entered: Active 
Sports and Specialty - $75, Evening 
Wear -5175, Non-tailored Daywear - 
$100, and Tailored Daywear - $175.

Traditional sewing projects will 
continue to be part of clothing 
projects. Garments may be con
stricted by sewing, knitting and 
crocheting using new or recycled 
materials. Categories will be the 
same as ready-to-war.

4-H clothing projects are open to 
all youth ages 8-19. Registration will 
be held Feb. 16 at 6:30 p.m. at the 
Civic Center. Judy Sims and cosme
tology students will present the 
evening program. Any 4-H’er who 
cannot attend registration should 
contact the County Extension Office 
at 392-2721 for more details.

for the high heat, fast cooking 
required with stir fiying.

GINGER ORANGE BEEF SALAD
1 lb. beef top round steak 
Va cup soy sauce 
l ‘/2 tsp. cornstarch 
l ‘/2 tbsp. freshly grated ginger or 

l ‘/2 tsp. ground ginger
1 tsp. cinnamon
2 tsp. vegetable oil 
1 carrot, sliced 
Igreen pepper, sliced 
1 red pepper, sliced
Va pound snow peas, trimmed 
Va cup sliced water chestnuts 
1 head iceberg lettuce, shredded

Trim outside layer of ‘fat from 
steak. Slice steak into thin strips. 
Mix soy sauce, cornstarch, orange 
peel, ginger and cinnamon; pour 
over steak. Heat 1 tsp. oil in large 
non-stick surface skillet until hot. 
Add beef; stir fry over high heat 
until browned, about 3 minutes. 
Remove beef to plate.

Add remaining teaspoon of oil; 
add all vegetables except lettuce.

Stir-fry vegetables until crisp- 
tender, 3 to 4 minutes. Return beef 
to skillet. Cook, stirring constantly, 
until beef is hot.

Place lettuce on serving plate; top 
with beef mixture. Serves 4.

Since soy sauce contributes 1,382 
mg of sodium to this recipe, 
substiute orange juice for one-half of 
the soy sauce (1/8 cup orange juice,
1/8 cup soy sauce) to reduce sodium 
in this recipe to 742 mg.

Nutrient Data Per Serving (based 
upon adult female’s 2,000 calorie 
diet): 257 calories; 68% protein 
RDA; 65 mg cholesterol; 8 gm fat; 
18% calcium RDA; 36% iron RDA; 
221% vitamin A RDA; 25% thiamin 
RDA; 33% riboflavin RDA; 48% 
niacin RDA; 176% vitamin C RDA.

fall into bad company. “Joe and' 
Miss Winnie tried to get me to go 
back to school, but I was too far 
behind.”

“ Joe sent a lot of kids in this town 
off to college that folks don’t know 
about and that he didn’t want people 
to know about.”

“The Davidsons’ were wonderful 
people; they treated their help 
wonderfully well,” praises Hilda. 
“ Most people would turn a man out 
when he reached the age he couldn’t 
do as much, but not the Davidsons.”

“ He was more than a fair man,” 
Powers said of the late Joe Davidson, 
“ and when Joe Tom came along, he 
didn’t make it any different.”

One pasture on the Davidson 
Ranch was set aside for Powers’ use, 
and here they raised cattle and sheep 
with a start from dogie lambs given 
them by the Davidsons. “ We had 60 
some odd dogies at one time,” says 
Hilda remembering that they didn’t 
get much sleep during that period.

“ It was all worth it,” says Powers 
of his 54 years as a cowboy on the 
Davidson Ranch. He retired from his 
job there two years ago.

Ozonans who never saw Tom

Powers rope think of him as a sports 
fan. Tom and Hilda Powers have 
always been big supporters of Ozona 
schools and student activities.

Tom and Frank James umpired all 
the Little League games the first four 
years after the league was or
ganized. “ Joe wanted him to be 
there,” says Hilda.

When Tom coached the Ozona 
National Bank Senior League team, 
all the kids called him granddad 
because of grandson Kent. The team 
went to Abilene to the playoffs more 
than once.

“ Kids like discipline when it’s 
given to them right,” says Powers ks 
he praises what the baseball pro* 
gram does for Ozona’s youth.

The Powers’ involvement with 
school activities didn’t stop even 
after the graduation of grandchildren 
Jimmy, Kent and Melinda Hokit.

“You’ve never lived ’til you’ve 
had grandchildren,” says Powers of 
the offspring of their daughter Alena 
Faye and her husband, Floyd Hokit.

Powers proudly gestures to an 
engraved stopwatch given to him by 
the school for his 30 years of timing 
at track meets. The watch is

displayed under glass in the living 
room.

Powers, also an avid basketball 
fan, was once asked to put on an 
official’s shirt and sit in the stands at 
a benefit game. “ I’ve been officiat
ing all the time and you just didn’t 
listen to me,” he quipped.

“ We don’t get to go now, but 
we’re still interested,” says Hilda of 
their support of all the Ozona youth 
activities.

The Powers’ trips to follow the 
Lions ended five years ago when 
they first learned he had cancer.

After numerous hospital stays. 
Powers was again hospitalized Iqst 
year after a bad auto accident. 
Granddaughter Melinda was also 
injured in an auto accident the same 
year.

“ We’re looking forward to a better 
1987,” says Hilda as she tells about 
her husband’s good checkup on his 
last trip to the doctor.

Powers, who has to keep his legs 
elevated most of the time, talks and 
laughs as though he never had a bad 
day in his life.

“ That’s the way you’re supposed 
to do,” he says with a smile.

First Baptist welcomes youth, music minister

UPCOMING EVENTS:
Feb. 12 - Extension Homemaker 

Club meeting, noon. Civic Center. 
Program on CPR by Tina Moran, 
Emergency Medical Technician.

Feb. 16 - 4-H Clothing Registra
tion and Hairstyles/Manicure Pro
gram, 6:30 p.m.. Civic Center

Feb. 22 will be David McCarley’s 
first Sunday as Minister of Youth 
and Music at First Baptist Church. 
David will be responsible for the 
children, youth and adult music 
programs. While his other primary 
responsibility is working with junior 
and senior high youth, he is very 
concerned and interested in chil
dren’s ministries as well.

McCarley is from the Abilene

GINGER-ORANGE BEEF SALAD 
|STIRS UP IN MINUTES
i  Meals requiring a minimum of 
^preparation time help control calorie 
intake. Nibbling while waiting for 
;meals to cook often contributes 
'^unwanted calories. A delicious stir- 
’Try dinner takes less than 20 minutes 
^0 prepare. Be sure that all in- 
(gredients are sliced and chopped 
^before you start cooking.

4 The success of this highly versatile

Sheriff’s report
Report for the week ending 2-10

jfentree relies on the selection of
yresh, crisp ingredients. For con
trasting color and texture, select 
different vegetables and compatible 
¿seasonings for an endless, nutritious 
'inedley of vegetables and beef.

VEGETABLES SEASONINGS
Asparagus Tarragon, Garlic
Snap Beans Chives, Dill, Thyme 
Broccoli Garlic, Ginger, Rosemary 
Bean Sprouts Garlic
Chinese Cabbage Cayenne, Garlic, 
■ Ginger
Carrots Cinnamon, Ginger, Mint, 
\ Parsley
Cauliflower Chives, Dill
Celery Tarragon, Thyme
Mushrooms Tarragon, Garlic
Onions Parsley, Thyme
Summer Squash Basil, Dill, Chives 
Tomatoes Basil, Oregano

ARRESTS
2-3 A 24-year-old Ozona man was 

arrested by sheriff’s deputies on a 
warrant charging “ assault-bodily 
injury” . He was released later in the 
day after posting bond.

2-7 A 25-year-old California man 
was arrested by sheriff’s deputies on 
charges of parole violation from the 
Texas Department of Corrections. 
This subject is still in jail awaiting 
delivery to the Texas prison system.

2-7 A 57-year-old Utah man was 
arrested by THP on a charge of 
driving while intoxicated. He was 
released the next day after posting a 
cash bond.

2-8 87 A 29-year-old San Angelo 
man was surrendered to the Sheriff’s 
Office on a warrant on “ assault- 
bodily injury” . He was released after 
posting a $500 bond.

2-9 A 27-year-old San Angelo man 
was picked up in San Angelo by 
sheriff’s deputies on charges of 
“ assault-bodily injury” and “ pro
bation violation” . He was released 
later in the day after posting a $500 
bond.

ed by two men while he sttod at the 
corner of Monterrey and Santa Rosa. 
This is a result of an incident that 
occured last week and resulted in the 
arrests for assault that are listed 
above.

2-7 An Odessa man reported the 
theft of some equipment from his 
deer lease on a ranch west of Ozona. 
The theft has occured sometime 
since the close of deer season.

2-8 Sheriff’s deputies discovered 
that someone had broken a light over 
on the east side of the Civic Center. 
The Civic Center director was 
notified and an investigation was 
made.

2-9 A citizen reported the theft of 
some wire from a storage building on

Ave. G. Sheriff’s deputies investi
gated the case and found that the 
wire was taken by a fi-iend of a 
former tennant. It was determined 
that this was not a theft, but a 
misunderstanding. It was resolved 
without legal action being taken.

LAW ENFORCEMENT WIVES 
TO AID SKAINS FAMILY

The Crockett County Law Enforce
ment Wives Association would like 
to announce that there is an account 
opened for the Jack Skains family at 
Ozona National Bank.

Anyone wishing to make donations 
is welcome to do so.
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TKank Tou,
o o
D Department of Public Safety, Ozona Volunteer FireD 

Department and Sheriff’s Department for your Kelp 

with TKe Clayt on-HempKill well N o . I blowout.

i i Beef helps you to meet ■ the 
j challenge of creative calorie count- 
jing. Its versatility and satiety 
! provide motivation to continue a 
I weight-management program.
• To slice meat thin enough for 
I stir-fry dishes, partially freeze the 
¡meat and then slice with a sharp, 
¡thick butcher’s knife. The result? 
! Nice, thin slices of meat, just right

INCIDENTS
2-4 The junior high reported that 

two signs were damaged in the 
gymnasium. This was done with 
spray paint and was discovered after 
a basketball game. It is possible that 
this was done by students from the 
opposing school. School officials and 
the Sheriff’s Office are investigating 
this case.

2-6 A citizen on Ramos Street 
reported that he had been threaten-

S  Also, TKanks to everyone else wKo offered us your S  
H Kelp and equipment. g
H J. Cleo TKompson II
l B a s o B e K = = s o B S i o x a o B = s = a e B O E : ^ = J l

HOME VIDEO
CENTER

G e t  a  F r e e  
L i f e t i m e  

M e m b e r s h ip  
A t  P e r r y ’S V id e o
And Get Your First Movie

RENT FREE!
KODAK

VHS
BLAN K VIDEO TAPES

VIDEO BANK 
STORAGE CASE

4?7 99«

CRO CKEH COUNTY 
HOSPITAL

“Minor Emergency Clinic for 
treatment of minor injuries and 
illnesses”

Call 392-2671 for appointment

Days : Wednesdays, Saturdays,
and Sundays

★

★

Hours : 9 A.M. - 7 P.M.

Cost Savings: Lower cost than 
emergency room

visit for non-emergency 
treatm ent

Quality Care : Rotating Physioians 
and nurse on staff at all 
times

P.O. Box 640 
Ozona, Texas

392*2671 
103 N. Ave. H

area, but he most recently served as 
Minister of Music and Youth at First 
Baptist Church of Corrigan. David 
and his wife, Jerry, have three 
children, Nikki 12, Nathan 9 and 
Lindsey 4.

The McCarleys will be living at 
206 12th Street and will arrive during

the week beginning Feb. 16. There 
has been a large number of new 
friends cleaning and preparing the 
house for them. The church is 
excited about their coming and 
invites you to come and meet the 
McCarleys soon. They love the Lord 
and you will love them.

T H E  FOOTNOTE 
392-5227

JOIN US
Monday - Thursday

Special Noon Buffet 
with Salad Bar

$ 4 7 5

Friday
Seafood Buffet

$ 6 ^ 5

Sunday Buffet
Buttered Corn 
Peach Cobbler 
Homemade Rolls 
Salad Bar
Tea or Coffee

$5“
OZONA

STEAKHOUSE
Located at the Ozona Inn of the West

Cornish Hens 
Roast Beef 

White Rice 
Orange Glazed 

Carrots 
Green Beans
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Birthday greetings go to Anna 
Smith who will celebrate her birth
day today, Feb. 11.

County Agent Billy Reagor and 
several 4-H leaders and members 
left for the San Antonio stock show 
on Tuesday of this week. The lamb 
show will be on Saturday, and the 
steers will be shown Saturday and 
Sunday, The heifer show is Sunday, 
also.

Other 4-H members, friends, 
leaders and parents will be going 
later in the week.

Sara Hignight, Ozona In ter
mediate’s music teacher, will have 
her special day on Feb. 12. Happy 
birthday, Sara.

DonNell Carnes of Richmond was 
here last week to visit her parents, 
Mr. and Mrs. S. E. Carnes.

Birthday wishes go to Leticia 
Longoria and Marisella Paradec of 
Midland who will be having their 
birthdays Feb, 13.

Ozona Intermediate school prin
cipal, Sherry Scott, will have a 
birthday Feb. 13. Ozona Inter
mediate, make Friday the 13th a 
happy day for Mrs. Scott by 
remembering to say “ Happy Birth
day’’.

Greetings go to Matilda Onofre 
who celebrated her birthday and 
anniversary on February 14. Happy

birthday Matilda andn happy anni
versary to you and Arturo.

Stacie Winkley will celebrate her 
birthday Feb. 14. Happy birthday on 
Valentine’s Day, Stacie.

Shirley and Dick Kirby will 
celebrate an anniversary on Feb. 15. 
Hope it’s a nice day for such a nice 
couple.

Fifth grade teacher Janis Graham 
will have a birthday on Feb. 17, 
Happy birthday, Janis. With all of 
these birthdays and anniversaries at 
the Ozona Intermediate School, 
maybe we should have a party?

Cubbettes win, lose in Iraan
The Ozona Junior High Cubettes 

traveled to Iraan Feb. 2 for their next 
to the last game of the season. 
Although the 7th grade suffered a 
loss, the 8th grade came out winners 
in a tough game.

In the 7th grade game, the 
Cubettes immediately took the lead 
and moved out to a 9^2 first quarter 
score. Then the tone of the game 
changes.

“ We completely outplayed Iraan 
in the first quarter with all 16 girls 
doing a good job,’’ Coach Jerry 
Tucker said. “The rest of the game

showed how well Iraan could shoot 
free throws. They shot 22 charity 
tosses.’’

Despite the effoi^s of leading 
scorers Kristi Poster, Qaudia Avila, 
Veronica Mendoza and the rest of 
the team, Iraan wop 23-12.

In the following game, the 8tfa 
grade tasted a little revenge foif 
previous losses.

The first three quarters all ended 
with the score no more than a point 
difference. The Cubettes held an 
11-10 lead going into intermission, 
but Iraan came back in the third to

lead 16-15.
The final quarter gained recog

nition as where things turned 
around. The Cubettes outscored 
Iraan 12-4 in the finale and won 
27-20.

“ All the girls played well and put 
forth a tremendous effort,’’ Coach 
Tucker said. “The game stayed even 
until the last two minutes. Our full 
court press completely controlled 
Iraan’s offense.’’

Indeed it did. Ofie Rios led 
Cubette scoring with 11 points. Letty 
Dominquez and Paula Galan fol
lowed with four each.

By Copie Davis

The Ozona J.V. Lady Lions 
traveled to Rankin Feb. 6 hoping to 
knock the Lady Devils out of the 
district ract. The Ladies did just that 
with a 28-22 victory.

A strong first half secured the 
Ozona win as the Lady Devils could 
not find a way to stop the dynamic 
duo of Kriss Corley and Dottie 
Gonzalez. Corley, consistently the 
Lady Lions’ top scorer, gunned out

12 points while Gonzalez, who also 
adds rebounding prowess, canned 
seven points.

The Ladies began their superb 
showing with a six point first period 
in which they held Rankin to two. 
Both teams picked up the pace in the 
second period, but Ozona once again 
rejected the Lady Devils, outscoring 
them 10-8. The teams entered the 
locker room with the Lady Lions 
ahead by a slim six point margin.

In the second half, neither team

could gain an advantage as they 
answered each other’s buckets time 
and time again. Ozona maintained 
the same six point lead in the second 
half as they had in the first half. Both 
teams were deadlocked at six in each 
of the last two quarters. Ozona hung 
on to the buzzer and walked away 
with a 28-22 win.

The Lady Lions now hold an 
impressive 3-2 district record as they 
near the end of the 1987 season.

Freshman Ladies have winning ways
By Copie Davis

The Ozona Freshman Lady Lions 
returned to their winning ways Feb. 
5 against Sonora, thanks largely-in- 
part to the tandem offense of Polly 
Villarreal and Stacy Berry who 
combined for nearly two-thirds of 
Ozona’s point production.

The game began explosively as

both teams jockeyed for control. The 
Lady Lions hit one bucket more than 
the Bronco Ladies and took a slim 
two point lead into the second 
quarter. In the second period, the 
Ladies could manage only four points 
but were able to hold Sonora to four, 
also.

The third period saw the Ladies 
pick up the pace and cut loose for 10

points to hold their cliffhanger four 
point advantage. In the final period, 
Ozona added three more buckets for 
six points compared to Sonora’s five. 
The buzzer sounded with the Lady 
Lions in front 28-23.

The leading Lady scorer was Polly 
Villarreal with 12 followed by Stacy 
Berry with six. The Freshman 
Ladies’ record now stands at 11-1.

Ladies overcome by Iraan
By Alison Larisa Schoenhals

After traveling to Iraan Jan. 27 the 
Lady Lions’ varsity basketball team 
sufferd a heart-breaking defeat to set 
their second half district record at 
0-3.

The Bravettes took an early lead 
in the first quarter, and maintained 
that lead throughout the remainder 
of the game. The halftime score 
stood at Iraan 25, Ozona 10.

The third quarter was the most

prominent for the Ladies. Ozona held 
Iraan and allowed only five points to 
be scored. The Lady Lions put 11 
points on the board that quarter and 
began to show evidence of a 
willingness to win.

In the fourth quarter, however, the 
Bravettes began to respond to the 
intrusion, and the tables were turned 
once again. The fourth quarter 
ended with Iraan scoring 13 points 
and Ozona eight. The final score 
stood at Iraan 43, Ozona 19.

Although the Ladies lost, there 
were some outstanding players on 
the team that night. Stacy Lay was 
able to power in 15 points and had 
quite a few offensive and defensive 
rebounds. Others scoring for the 
Lady Lions included Adriane Wilson 
and Kelly Williams with four points 
each, and Vickie Flores, Vickie 
Reagor and Lydia Pena with two 
points each.

The Lady Lions are a young ball

Established in 1927

c ß a g g e tt  W i

y . P.O. Drawer J
Ozona, Texas 76943

Happy 35th (915) 392-2606
M oose

I Love You!

It’s a boy

Rankin Lady Devils J V defeated

It’s a boy for the J. R. Bhaktas. 
The little fellow weighed in at six 
pounds, 11 ounces Feb. 9, 1987 at 
Community Hospital in San Angelo. 
He had not been named Tuesday.

Katrina and Deena Phillips were 
here last weekend to visit their 
parents, Mr. and Mrs, Dean Phillips. 
Guests of the girls were Lori Little 
and Elizabeth Jones. Part of the visit 
was in celebration of Katrina’s Feb. 
5 birthday.

Samantha Dawn Tambunga will 
celebrate her sixth birthday Friday, 
Feb. 13. Happy birthday, Samantha.

Bud Mayes will be 87 Feb. 11. He 
has received a birthday wish from 
President and Mrs. Ronald Reagan.

Here to visit with the Mayes this 
week is Janet Lee of Midland and her 
son Roland III.

Here last week visiting Mr. and 
Mrs. R, A. Harrell was her sister, 
Mrs. Thomas N. Booth of Fort 
Worth. Mrs. Booth is the former 
Betty Ingham.

JV Lions claw 
the Red Devils
JV RANKIN

By Copie Davis

Friday, Feb. 6, the Ozona J.V. 
Lions traveled to Rankin to get rid of 
the bad taste of defeat that lingered 
in their mouths after a previous loss 
to Stanton. The Lions rose to the 
occasion and clawed the Red Devils 
58-28.

Ozona led the game wire to wire as 
they held Rankin to less than 10 
points in every quarter. The Lions 
took the lead in the first period with a 
run of 15 points compared to 
Rankin’s eight. In the second 
quarter, the Lions turned the volume 
up to 16 while Rankin floundered 
behind with six.

With a comfortable 17 point 
halftime lead, Ozona backed off a 
little in the third period, scoring 14. 
The fourth period saw Rankin get as 
close as they ever would to Ozona as 
they were outscored by five points, 
13-8. The Lions, with their 30 point, 
58-28 victory, are now 3-1 in district 
play for the second half.

Ozona’s leading scorer on the 
night was Wolv Rutherford who 
cranked out 18, Behind him were 
Oscar Galindo and Pete Ramirez 
with eight each.

Mr. and Mrs. Lonye Cain wish to announce the engagment of their 
daughter, Deklyn, to Mark Uvietta, son of A1 Uvietta of San Antonio.

A March wedding is planned.

A S U  names honor roll
Five Ozona area students attend

ing Angelo State University in San 
Angelo are listed on the Dean’s 
Honor Roll for the fall semester at 
the university.

Those listed on the 3.00 to 3.49 
honor roll include Larry Paul Payne, 
a health and physical education 
major, Bradley Eric Thompson, a 
pre-engineering major, David 
Michael Adams, a pre-ehgineering

major, all from Ozona, and Seana 
Leigh Vay, a finance major from 
Sheffield.

Those listed on the 3.50 to 4.00 
honor roll include Christina Anne 
Carlisle, a nursing major from 
Ozona.

Your news is always welcome at 
THE NEWS. CaU 392-5230.

O H S  Cosm etology 
Departm ent

Will be Open Saturday,
February 14 

9:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m.

Downstairs in the Heritage 
Building

392-5061

Special............
Hot Steak Sandwich

With Fries & Garnish

$ 3 “
Beans for the asking —

★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★ ★

Coil your orders in—  ready in 20 minutes or less

Cooked as ordered

The Red Apple
give us a try! 392-3301
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C lassified  Ads /  The N E W S  - sea-saso
FOR SALE MISCELLANEOUS

5 FOR SALE
p  1947 C-140A, 2244TT, 464
|SCMOH, C-90, Stitts fabric, tip 
sstrobes, Cleveland wheels and 
£,brakes. Scott tailwheel, new style 
r gyros, dual Alpha 600 Nav-Comms, 1 
Iw/GS, KN64 DME, KR-86 ADF, 
 ̂KMA20TSO audio panel, 

i; AT50ATSO transponder w/encoding 
lalt., IFR cert.. Blue on silver w/blue 
iint. Great classic. $10,250. 
^915-639-2821 3p32

WANTED: Propane gas tank, 250 
gls. or less. Please call 392-3635 or 
392-2233. Ip34

BUY, SELL, TRADE GUNS or
anything of value. Hundreds of used 
guns for sale. Hill Country Gun and 
Pawn. 1464 Junction Hwy. Kerrville 
895-1888.

Experienced bookkeeping done in 
my home. Very reasonable rates. 
Call 392-3551. References. 2c32

FOR SALE: Ladies’ set of golf 
: clubs and bag. Good condition. $75. 
Call Barbara Malone at 392-3711. 

:■ lc34

For Sale; 1980 Toyota. $1,750. 
392-2656. tf22

Remember Polly for your wedding 
cakes, quinceaneras, decorated 
cookies, cakes and cupcakes. No 
order too large or too small.

Polly’s Bakery 
211 Mesquite 

392-3129

HUNTING LEASES
Shop THE CROCKETT COUNTY 

NEWS. Your friendly hometown 
office supply store.

4-6 sportsmen interested in a 
hunting lease for deer, turkey and 
quail. Call 915-697-6840. 4p34

CARD OF THANKS

( WANTED: Full season family deer
. lease. Pay V2 cash now. Balance due 
i on agreed date. Send to Fred 
■iWauson, Rt. 2, Box 156A, Yoakum, 
I ' j X  77995. Or call after 5:30 p.m.

1-293-3106 A/C512.

FOR RENT

We cannot find enough words to 
express our thanks to the people of 
Ozona, and so many have done so 
much. Thank you for your love, 
generosity and prayers. Most of all, 
thank you for being a caring, sharing 
community and the greatest place on 
earth to call home.

The Jack Skains Family

iFOR RENT: Country Qub Apart- 
iments are now renting apartments 
ifor $240 and $250 per month. 
^Contact Dick Webster at 392-2663 or 
^92-2656. tf9

FOR RENT: 3 bedroom 2 bath, 
large den, fenced yard. Ave. K and 
Couch. 392-2344 after 4. c34

On behalf of the family of Julian 
Ramirez, we would like to express 
our sincere thanks and appreciation 
to all who participated with love and 
kindness shown at the time of illness 
and death of our loved one. Thank 
you for the prayers, calls, cards, food 
and flowers. We would also like to 
thank Father Albert, Sizemore Fu
neral Home, the choir, altar boys, K 
of C’s, Sheriffs Department and the 
pallbearers.

God bless you.
The Family of Julian Ramirez

H ospital district legislation
Editor’s Note:

Crockett County Hospital will be 
running a series of articles pre
senting information about hospital 
districts.

In this first article, let’s discuss 
the one aspect of a hospital district 
that is foremost in all our thoughts, 
taxes. Article IX, Section 9, of the 

Texas Constitution is the law which 
i authorizes the creation of a hospital 
[district. This law allows for a 
; maximum tax rate of 75 cents per 
■one hundred dollar valuation. No 
: hospital district can exceed this 
amount. The law, however, allows 

'for hospital districts to stipulate a 
"maximum tax rate of a lesser 
amount. Crockett County Hospital 
Board, in formulating the Crockett 
County Hospital District legislation, 
chose to use 35 cents per one 
hundred dollar valuation as the 
maximum tax rate for Crockett 
County. Thirty-five cents is less than 
one half the legally allowable tax 
rate.

The law that will create the 
Crockett County Hospital District 
will be voted into law by the Texas 

legislature in February of 1987. 
Once the law is passed by the 
legislature, the law must be ap
proved by Crockett County voters 
within 60 months (five years) or the 
law ceases to exist. An election can 
be called only once every 12 months 
for five years. Although the bill 
creating the district becomes a law

OZONABUTANE
IPropane Sales 

and Sen/ices I
392-3724

Lcxal distributor of

company
103 Avenue E. 
Phone 392-3010

★ Compressor Oils
★ Methanol
★ Gasoline
★ Motor Oil
★ Diesel

PUBLIC NOTICE

NOTICE OF APPLICATION FOR 
FLUID INJECTION WELL PERMIT

when passed by the legislature, it 
does not become effective until the 
hospital district legislation is ratified 
by a majority vote of qualified voters 
of Crockett County.

Once the Crockett County Hospital 
District law is created by the 
legislature, it is a law just like any 
other law. The only way the law, or 
any part thereof, can be changed is 
for the legislature to pass an amend
ment to the law. Any amendment 
must be voted on and ratified by the 
voters of Crockett County before it 
becomes binding.

This means that no future hospital 
district board of directors can levy a 
tax greater than thirty-five (35) cents 
unless an amendment is passed by 
the legislature and then ratified by 
the voters of Crockett County. 
Remember, also, that the hospital 
district is subject to the tax rollback 
provision just like most other taxing 
entities. What this means is that

your taxes cannot increase more than 
eight percent in any given year. If 
they do, you may, at any election, 
roll the tax rate back to eight 
percent.

In this sense, the voters of 
Crockett County not only decide who 
will represent them on an elected 
hospital board, but, the voters also 
control the tax rate. Remember, 
thirty-five cents is the maximum 
allowable tax rate, not the rate that 
wjll be levied by the board. Last 
year, the county levied a tax of 17 
cents per one hundred dollar valua
tion to fund the hospital, the care 
center, and also to provide for 
indigent health care. The tax rate 
that will be levied by the board is 
based upon the hospital district’s 
budget and the total value of all 
taxable property in Crockett County.

The hospital and care center 
budgets have to be presented at a 
public hearing prior to final ap
proval. After the public hearing, the 
board may make any needed 
changes to the proposed budget in 
the interest of the taxpayers. This 
way, taxpayers also have a say in the 
size of the hospital district’s budget.

Let’s once and for all put to rest 
the so-called monster that the 
creation of another taxing entity 
conjurs up in the mind of some 
people. While it is true that another 
taxing entity will be created when 
the hospital district is ratified; what 
is not true is that the tax rates will 
double or triple. In fact, the tax rate, 
in all probability, will change very

Notice of
REWARD

I am offering

$500 Reward
for apprehension and conviction 
of guilty parties to every theft 
of livestock in Crockett County- 
except that no officer of Crockett 
County may claim the reward.

Billy Mills
SHERIFF-CROCKETT COUNTY

SOUTH TEXAS 
LUMBER CO

of Ozona

MAROWADC STOBES

392-2634

J im m ie  L o tt 
w o u ld  lik e  to 

be y o u r druggist

Westerman
D rug
392-2608

Tree Pruning
Tree topping. -Ô

%Now is the time to spray with 
Dormant Oil.

Free estimates 
Call M  & B Spraying Serv.

392-3475 o 392-3604

REAL ESTATE

Kirby Moore has applied to the 
Railroad Commission of Texas for a 
permit to inject fluid into a formation 
which is productive of oil or gas.

The applicant proposes to inject 
fluid into the San Andres, Isabel 
Vaughn, Well Number 10. The 
proposed iidection weU is located 14 
NW Ozona in the Vaughn Field, in 
Crockett County. Fluid will be 
injected into strata in the subsurface 
depth interval from 1383 to 1459 
feet.

LEGAL AUTHORITY: Chapter 27 
of the Texas Water Code, as 
amended. Title 3 of the Natural 
Resources Code, as amended, and 
the Statewide Rules of the Oil and 
Gas Division of the Railroad Com
mission of Texas.

Requests for a public hearing from 
persons who can show they are 
adversely affected, or requests for 
further information concerning any 

aspect of the application should be 
submitted in writing, within fifteen 
days of publication, to the Under
ground Injection Control Section, Oil 
and Gas Division, Railroad Com
mission of Texas, Drawer 12967, 
Capitol Station, Austin, Texas 78711 
[Telephone 512/445-1373].

MOBILE HOME OWNERS
Why rent a space when you can 

have your own lot in Chandlerdale 
West for about the same monthly 
payments.

CHILDRESS REAL ESTATE 
1102 Ave. E 

392-3634

Trailer house for sale: three 
bedroom, two bath, kitchen and 
living room. $13,000. For more 
information, contact 512-683-6697.

Mobile Home For Sale: 1979 
Artcraft 14-72, 2 bedroom, with 2 
baths, garden tub, large walk-in 
closets. Masonite siding, appliances 
(washer, dryer, stove, dishwasher) 
512-683-2468 or 512-683-3927 after 5 
p.m.

FOR SALE: 1983 Breck mobile 
home. 14’x72’, 3 bedrooms, 2 baths, 
fireplace, dish washer, central heat 
and air, ceiling fans. In excellent 
condition with underpinning in
cluded. $16,000 negotiable. 
392-3551. 4c33

392-363

Johiuiy CMIdress
Real Estate

Reside»tial-Ranches-Lots
Aeteage-Commerdal

ChaniHertfete West Lots.
Owner fmancing ayallable

1102 Avenue E, Ozona

You’ve got to tell ’em before you 
can sell ’em. An ad in THE 
CROCKETT COUNTY NEWS tells 
’em best.

little. The reason that the tax rate 
will change very little is that when' 
the district is created, the county will 
eliminate the tax it now collects to 
support the hospital and care center, 
and the district will then begin 
collecting the tax. For example, let’s 
assume that the county now collects 
a tax rate of 17 cents to support the 
hospital and care center. The 
hospital district election passed, 
there was no chapge in the hospital/ 
care center budget; the hospital 
district would then levy and collect a 
tax of 17 cents. The net difference in 
the amount of taxes paid would be 
zero as the county reduced its tax 
collection by 17 cents.

Therefore, the amount didn’t 
change. The only change is in which 
taxing entity is collecting the money.

Remember, tax rates are de
termined by budgets and property 
values. The tax rate goes up or down 
depending upon the size of the 
taxing authority’s budget and the 
value of all taxable property in 
Crockett County. Remember, also, 
the hospital district’s board of 
directors will be elected local citizens 
who will increase their own taxes if 
the tax rate is increased for the 
entire county. But, very little of any 
future county tax would be because 
of the creation of a hospital district.

PETE W. JACOBY
Real Estate

392-3059 401
Hillcrest

Homes-Lots-commercial->Ranch Propertie;

Auto-Fire-Life-Commercial

Elizabeth Upham
Agent

FARMERS
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915- 392-2993
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